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BARTON - UPON - HUMBER TOWN COUNCIL

MINUTES of an ORDINARY MEETING HELD in the COUNCIL CHAMBER, BAYSGARTH HOUSE, BARTON, on WEDNESDAY 5 JANUARY 2011 COMMENCING at 7.30 p.m. 
Present: Councillor K Vickers (Chairman)

Councillors A Adams, T Chant, Mrs A Clark, J Evison, Mrs J Mason, R Moore, M Osgerby, Mrs J Oxley, Mr J Oxley, A Searle, P Shearer, Mrs M Sidell, A Todd, J P Vickers and Mrs W Witter.
Also Present: Mr J Crosskell and Ms L Bennet (part of meeting only).  Also, Captain N Cotterill, two members of the public and Ms S Richards (Town Clerk).
Prior to the meeting, the Town Mayor, Councillor K Vickers, made a presentation to Mr J Crosskell, representative of the 3rd Barton Scouts and Beavers, who took part in the Christmas Festival Community Parade.  A representative of Rainbow Kindergarden was unable to attend the meeting to receive their award. The Mayor, and members of the town council thanked the organisations for their efforts in the parade, and the representative who attended the meeting.

Ms L Bennet, representative of the Barton Tourism Partnership, gave a demonstration of the new Barton-upon-Humber website and the town shrink map, which the town council provided a donation for.  Ms Bennet also gave an appraisal of the programme of events the town council had provided financial assistance towards and the success of the newly formed Farmers Market. Mutual thanks were given, agreeing all was to the advantage of the town, being both well supported by local residents and local visitors into the town.
318.
Prayer
Captain N Cotterill read the Town Prayer.
319.
Notice of Meeting
It was noted that Notice of this Meeting had been given in accordance with Schedule 12 Paragraph 10(2) of the Local Government Act 1972.

320.
Apologies for Absence
Councillors F Coulsey (unwell), K Letts (unwell), Mrs D Pearson (unwell), J Pullen (work commitments) and N Turner.
321.
Declarations of Interest

No declarations of interest were made at this meeting. 
322.
Police and Neighbourhood Action Team

Issues surrounding location, number of, and replenishing of saltbins in the town was commented upon, following discussion at the last Neighbourhood Action Team meeting held. 
Resolved; that this be noted.
323.
Minutes
(a) Ordinary Meeting of the Council – 9 December 2010
Resolved that the previously circulated Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of the Council held on 9
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December 2010, to be received, approved and confirmed as a correct record, and signed by the Chairman.
324.
Matters of Report Arising


There were no matters of report discussed at this meeting.
Resolved that this be noted.

325.
Other Meeting Minutes
(a) Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting
1) Correct Record
Resolved that the previously circulated Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held on 3 December 2010, be approved as a correct record.

(b) Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting 
2) Correct Record

Resolved that the previously circulated Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held on 20 December 2010, be approved as a correct record.

326.
Matters of Report Arising
(a) North Lincolnshire Local Development Framework – Housing and Employment Land Allocations Development Plan Document – Submission Draft  

(Min Ref: 314/110 – PC 20/12/10)
Councillor Mrs W Witter gave appraisal of the comments made regarding the above, following perusal and discussion of the documents at the Planning Committee meeting held.  Members present agreed to the comments submitted, following further discussion.
Resolved that this be noted.
327.
Correspondence 
1. Letter received from Martin Vickers MP who has been contacted by a resident of Forkedale in Barton regarding road safety fears.  A copy letter sent by North Lincolnshire Council Highways to Mr Vickers MP has also been sent.  Mr Vickers MP would like this information brought to the attention of town councillors and has asked to know the outcome.

2. Receipt from North Lincolnshire Council elections office, copy of full register of electors for Barton.   They advise that, other than for the purpose of establishing whether any person is entitled to attend and participate in a meeting of, or take any action on behalf of, the parish, any person employed by or assisting the council may not, (a) supply a copy of the Register to any person; (b) disclose any information contained within it unless that information is also contained within the Edited Register;  

      (c) make use of such information.

3. Letter of thanks from St John Ambulance for their recent donation following provision of 1st aid at Barton Christmas Festival.

4. Receipt of Police Authority newsletter for December 2010.
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Resolved that:
(i) the town council office respond accordingly, giving an up-date of the town council’s view in this matter (item 1);
(ii) that the remaining correspondence be received and the contents noted.
328.
Correspondence Received Since issue of the Agenda
1. Request from developer to consider choices for the street name on the development of 12 houses off Maltby Lane, Barton, suggested street names are Bakersfield, Bakery Close or Bakers Court.

2. Receipt of minutes from the Barton School Council’s Forum latest meeting held on 24 November 2010.

3. Confirmation of receipt of Town Council’s comments for the North Lincolnshire Housing and Employment Land Allocations Development Plan Document Submission Draft. (Min Ref: 214/110 – PM 20/12/10).

Resolved:

(i) that the developer be notified that a Bakerfield is already in existence in Wrawby and may be confusing if another one existed so close to the town.  A bakery had been formerly located on the proposed development site. The baker’s name had been “Cottingham”.  In light of this, it was agreed that Cottingham Close or Cottingham Court may be a suitable option.  The developer to also be congratulated for putting thought into the naming of the proposed development site (item 1);
(ii) that the remaining correspondence be received and the contents noted.
329.
Accounts for Payment 
Resolved
(i) that the Clerk be authorised to pay the accounts as listed in the sum of £8,807.33 (A/cs 224 to 240), and those presented at the meeting in the sum of £6,959.44 (A/cs 241 to 247) a grand total of £15,766.77.
330.
Planning Committee Report

Councillor Mrs W Witter gave appraisal and report of the Planning Committee meeting held this evening at 7 pm.
Resolved that this be noted.
331.
Review of the Community Regeneration Committee Membership (Min Ref: 295(iv)/103-BTC 09/12/10)
Discussion took place regarding expressions of interest received from councillors, wishing to be a member of this committee.  Councillors Mrs A Clark and Mrs W Witter withdrew their expression of interest in the committee at this point.  It was agreed and 

Resolved that Councillors F Coulsey, J Evison, M Osgerby, Mr J Oxley, A Searle, A Todd and J P Vickers, be appointed to serve on the Community Regeneration Committee until review at the Annual Meeting to be held on 11 May 2011.
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332.
Review of the Environmental Regeneration Committee Membership (Min Ref: 295(iv)/103-BTC 09/12/10)
Discussion took place regarding expressions of interest received from councillors, wishing to be a member of this committee.  Councillors A Adams, Mrs J Mason, M Osgerby, P Shearer, Mrs M Sidell and Mrs W Witter withdrew their expression of interest in the committee at this point. It was agreed and 

Resolved that Councillors T Chant, Mrs A Clark, F Coulsey, K Letts, Mrs J Oxley, Mr J Oxley and J Pullen and, be appointed to serve on the Environmental Regeneration Committee until review at the Annual Meeting to be held on 11 May 2011.
333.
Review of the Finance & General Purposes Committee Membership (Min Ref: 295(iv)/103-BTC 09/12/10)
Discussion took place regarding expressions of interest received from councillors, wishing to be a member of this committee. A vote was then taken, as too many members had put forward over and above the level the town council had determined under the “Review of Town Council Meetings” held on 26 July 2010. As agreed at the town council meeting held on 4 August 2010, and agreed again at the 9 December 2010 meeting following submission of a rescission notice to re-open this matter for further discussion (minute references 123(b)(i)/43 – BTC 04/08/10) and 295(i)/103 – BTC 09/12/10 refer).
Members present voted as follows: Councillors A Adams 2 votes, Mrs A Clark 2 votes, F Coulsey 3 votes, J Evison 5 votes, K Letts – no votes, M Osgerby 2 votes, Mrs J Mason 8 votes, R Moore 7 votes, Mrs J Oxley 11 votes, Mr J Oxley 9 votes, Mrs D Pearson 1 vote, P Shearer 10 votes, A Todd 11 votes, J P Vickers 13 votes , K Vickers 11 votes and Mrs W Witter 15 votes. It was agreed and 

Resolved that Councillors Mrs J Oxley, Mr J Oxley, P Shearer, A Todd, J P Vickers, K Vickers and Mrs W Witter be appointed to serve on the Finance and General Purposes Committee until review at the Annual Meeting to be held on 11 May 2011.
334.
Review of the Personnel Committee Membership (Min Ref: 295(iv)/103-BTC 09/12/10)

Discussion took place regarding expressions of interest received from councillors, wishing to be a member of this committee. At this point, Councillor K Vickers withdrew his expression of interest in this committee. A vote was then taken, as too many members had put forward over and above the level the town council had determined under the “Review of Town Council Meetings” held on 26 July 2010. As agreed at the town council meeting held on 4 August 2010, and agreed again at the 9 December 2010 meeting following submission of a rescission notice to re-open this matter for further discussion (minute references 123(b)(i)/43 – BTC 04/08/10) and 295(i)/103 – BTC 09/12/10 refer). 

Members present voted as follows: Councillors K Letts – no votes, R Moore 6 votes, M Osgerby 1 vote, Mrs J Oxley 9 votes, Mr J Oxley 6 votes, A Todd 4 votes and Mrs W Witter 11 votes. Following the vote, a tie resulted with Councillors R Moore and Mr J Oxley receiving the same number of votes.  The Mayor, Councillor K Vickers then declared a casting vote in favour of Councillor R Moore, making his vote now 7. It was agreed and 
-116-
Minutes of an Ordinary Meeting of the Council held on 5 January 2011, cont’d
Resolved that Councillors R Moore, Mrs J Oxley and Mrs W Witter be appointed to serve on the Personnel Committee until review at the Annual Meeting to be held on 11 May 2011.
335.
Progress Report of the Town Centre CCTV System


Councillor A Seale gave report and up-date of the town centre CCTV system. This included broadband rental renewal of £1,800 p.a. due shortly, a camera on the “Knitting Box” premises is not working requiring renewal at £600, upgrading of cameras to various premises (the current cameras are now obsolete and spare parts not always available.The new cameras have much improved functions offering better quality images). To extend the system onto King Street as previously discussed would require the purchase of two new cameras interchangeable with some of the existing ones. The cleaning contract of the lens is due to be undertaken (the cameras have suffered badly in the recent inclement weather conditions and urgently require cleaning).  Also, some of the businesses where the cameras are located have commented on their electricity bills increasing to over £100 per year. It was recommended that as a gesture, the town council make an annual payment of £50 towards these costs. A handout of information was also circulated to members present from him.  

Resolved that this be noted and further discussed at the Community Regeneration Committee budget meeting to be held on 6 January 2011.
336.
Funding for Contingency Plans in an Emergency


Councillor Mrs M Sidell commented that she had recently liaised with Geraldine Miller from North Lincolnshire Council Community Planning & Resources Section, regarding the recent inclement weather issues.  This involved the community payback scheme and voluntary organisations offering assistance.  It was intimated that Neighbourhood Services could offer loan of equipment to undertake this, however, Councillor Mrs Sidell had found this not to be the case.  In light of this, she wanted to know the views of the town council regarding this matter.  Should this type of emergency be included in the emergency plan ?  Also, should the town council have equipment available to use in such emergencies.  Extensive debate ensued including manpower available, priority of areas to clear, location and replenishment of saltbins, budget available etc.  It was agreed and


Resolved that Councillor Mrs M Sidell investigate this matter further with the cost/availability of equipment required.  To be reviewed in the budget proposal at the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting to be held on 18 January 2011. 
337.
Reports from North Lincolnshire Council Representatives
(a) Potholes

Discussion took place regarding the recent inclement weather conditions and the effects this had had on the local highways.  It was noted there were several potholes and crumbling of the road surfaces generally, and in particular, Burgate/Whitecross Street area.  It was commented that North Lincolnshire Council were currently undertaking emergency repairs, but, were facing budget cuts for large highway schemes.

Resolved that this be noted.
(b)  Humber Bridge Tolls
Councillor Mrs J Oxley queried the proposals to increase the tolls.  Councillor K Vickers commented that public advertisements had been placed in the local press, giving prior notification of this. 
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However, should anyone wish to object to the proposals, it was best done on an individual basis and would have to be done by midnight tonight.  Following this, the Secretary of State would review this matter.
Resolved that this be noted.
338.
Reports from Members on Outside Organisations
(a) Barton Cleethorpes Community Rail Partnership
Councillor A Todd stated that the next meeting due to take place on 11 January had been cancelled.  The next meeting would now be held in April 2011.

Resolved that this be noted.
The Chairman, Councillor K Vickers, closed the meeting at 8.55 p.m.
…………………….......................  Chairman                2 February 2011

